NAU Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes
Monday, September 13, 2004
Opening:

Senate President Larry Mohrweis called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order at 3:05 p.m. in the Student Union/Kaibab room.
Members Present:  Sylvester Allred, Thom Alcoze, T.S. Amer, Roger Bacon, Virginia Blankenship, Joseph Boles, Tom Brunell, Jeff Carrico, Charles Connell, Dan Cothran, Bill Culbertson, Susan Deeds, Mary Dereshiwsky, Joel DiBartolo, Sally Doshier, Jack Dustman, Marcus Ford, William Gibson, Angie Golden, Liz Grobsmith, Kelley Hays-Gilpin, Emily Hill, Gae Johnson, Rich Lei, Barry Lutz, Rich McNeil, Janet McShane, Eric Meeks, Larry Mohrweis,  Michael Ort, Lon Owen, Nita Paden, Mary Reid, Nando Schellen, Karen Sealander, Martin Sommerness, Sandra Stone, Laura Umphrey, Tom Waters (phone) and Marsha Yowell.
Members Absent: Yuly Asencion, Kathy Bohan, Wendy Campione, Marge Conger, Patricia Frederick, Denise Helm, Hari Kowtha, Volker Krause, Marty Lee, Wilbert Odem, Brian Painter,  Peggy Raines, Jon Reyner and Peter Vadasz. 
Others Present: Jim Fallis, Susanna Maxwell, Patty Moore, Karen Pugliesi and Sharon Young. 
Approval of Minutes and Agenda: Senate President Larry Mohrweis asked for approval of the minutes from the July 12, 2004 meeting.  Minutes were corrected to reflect the change from President Grobsmith to Provost Grobsmith. Motion was made and seconded to approve corrected minutes.  Motion Passed.  Motion made and seconded to approve agenda.  Motion Passed.
Introductions of New Senators: Introductions of old and new senators.
Opening President/Vice President Comments:  Senate President Larry Mohrweis welcomed everyone and said it was an interesting summer with the ABOR’s state redesign and hoped they would consider ideas outlined in the Northern Arizona Taskforce submitted proposal.  Vice President Marcus Ford commented on several issues.
Athletics Department:  NAU’s new Athletic Director, Jim Fallis, spoke about marketing the university as a whole and three main areas of focus involving NAU’s athletes: 1) Community service, 2) Maintaining academic strength and 3) Athletic success.  He commented that teaching outside the classroom as well as inside was important to the success of the athletic program.  
Arizona Board of Regents – System Wide Reorganization: Pat Haeuser handed out a summary of the ABOR Feasibility and Planning Study.  More information and documents on the redesign can be found at www.nau.edu/aborplan/.
University Program Review Committees:  Karen Pugliesi distributed a handout outlining a proposal for the UPRC process.  She said that the current process isn’t working that well and it isn’t as helpful as it could be.  The process as it stands is not efficient and does not serve the needs.  She asked the Senate to consider the ideas outlined.  Provost Grobsmith would like to see a data report created that all program reviews could utilize as well a rapid turnaround, accountability and meaningful faculty participation.  
COFS Rewrite Committee:  Susanne Maxwell said that the review calendar made progress last year.  She asked for two senators as well as one member from each of the six colleges to participate on the committee.  Their job would be to make updates, corrections, change format, and integrate components of the Faculty handbook.  Motion was made to have representation as follows: 2 Senators and 1 faculty member from each of the six colleges.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed. 
Faculty Senate By-Laws:  Parliamentarian Roger Bacon handed out proposed By-Law amendments.
4.1.1 Voting Units
A.  Motion was made that section 4.1.1 Voting Units be changed to reflect the re-structured colleges, departments, and centers:
4.1.1.1   Cline Library

4.1.1.2   College of Arts and Letters

4.1.1.3   College of Business Administration

4.1.1.4   College of Education

4.1.1.5   College of Engineering and Natural Sciences

4.1.1.6   College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

4.1.1.7   Consortium of Professional Schools and Colleges

4.1.1.8   NAU Phoenix

4.1.1.9   NAU Tucson

4.1.1.10 NAU Yuma

      This would reduce the number of units from 15 to 10, but the number of senators would remain approximately the same as at present.  Each “unit” would be represented by at least one senator, the ratio of faculty to senator being 1:15 as at present.  Distance Learning/Education would be represented by the faculty in the units or geographic sites. Part-time faculty would be represented as specified by the Constitution.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.

B.  A motion was made that all faculty senators, officers, council members, and University committee/council members (elected or appointed) would continue to serve in their present roles as elected or appointed until the end of their present terms, regardless of their new unit affiliation. That when the above positions are vacated through sabbaticals, leaves, or end of terms, then the newly re-structured units would assume their new apportionment and fill those positions by elections or appointment in the next scheduled election, those normally being in September, January, and April.
      This proposal would be binding on the Senate and its councils and officers, and would come as a recommendation to the Administration in filling vacancies of the University committees/councils in its purview. 
      The rationale for the above is to preserve continuity and corporate memory on committees to avoid the chaos of completely re-electing/re-appointing them all this fall. Motion seconded.  Motion passed.
C.  A motion was made that the membership of the Faculty Senate Councils be changed reducing their number from four senators to three and up to three at-large faculty representatives appointed as needed by the committee chair.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.
D.  A motion was made that section Duties and Responsibilities of Senate Officers be changed as follows:

1.3.4.3 Secretary.  The Secretary of the Senate, with full Senate Office assistance, is responsible for seeing minutes are taken at all Full Senate, Special Senate, and Senate Executive meetings; that minutes are distributed in a timely manner, and stored in an easily retrievable manner; and fulfilling other clerical duties as directed by the Senate President.

The changes are proposed to use more fully the Administrative Assistant in the Senate Office to take, write, distribute, and file minutes at the many Senate meetings, thereby lessening the burden on the elected Secretary and focusing that officer’s attention on the action mandated by these bylaws on attendance.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.
E.  A motion was made that the Parliamentarian’s duties be changed as follows.

1.3.4.5 Parliamentarian. ADDED: The attendance of the Senators shall be kept and absences monitored to determine at any point in a regular meeting if there is a quorum adequate for a valid vote, and to determine with the Senate Executive committee which Senators or Officers should be relieved of their duties because of excessive absences.

These changes are to focus this officer’s attention and action on required functions in voting and removal from office required by the bylaws, but currently which lack specificity as to execution.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.
F. A motion was made that voting quorum be specified for the Senate Executive committee:

ADDED TO:  3.2.2 Duties and Responsibilities.  The Senate Executive committee shall have a quorum for voting purposes when 50% plus 1 of its members is present. 

This addition determines when a quorum is present for legitimate votes by the executive committee.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.
Faculty Representation on University Committees:

Provost Academic Computing Committee: Provost Grobsmith requested one representative from the Senate.  Senator Angie Golden self nominated.  A motion was made to accept the nomination.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.
UCC Diversity Sub-Committee: A request was made for one representative from the Senate.  Erik Meeks was nominated and accepted.  A motion was made to accept the nomination.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.

Portal Page Committee: A request was made for one representative from the Senate.  Senator Mary Dereshiwsky self nominated.  A motion was made to accept the nomination.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.

Liberal Studies Review Committee: A motion was made that the present Liberal Studies Review Committee be disbanded and that the new one be elected proportionally to the six colleges. Motion seconded. Motion passed.
Senate President Larry Mohrweis distributed a handout of suggested faculty representation for the following committees: Liberal Studies, Liberal Studies Review, Academic Standards, Assessment and University Curriculum.  A motion was made to put the handout on the floor for discussion.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed.  A motion was made to accept the representation as is on a trial basis.  Motion seconded.  Motion passed. 
Comments from the President:  None
Comments from the Provost: Provost Grobsmith welcomed everyone and commented that she is very excited about the coming year. She apologizes for any inconvenience the current campus construction may cause faculty.  She also says that things are steady and very positive; in addition the budget looks good.  She believes that the Liberal Studies Review Committee should look carefully at report and replacement for UC 101.  She suggested changes to University Program Review Committee and announced implementation of the new faculty travel program.  Provost Grobsmith says that the College of Business Administration should be done by January of 2006 and the new Communications building looks great. 
Adjournment:  Meeting was adjourned at 5:06 p.m.  The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, October 11, 2004 in the Student Union/Kaibab room.
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